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May 12, 2023 
 
Susan Wilhelm 
Assistant Finance Director 
State of Alabama 
600 Dexter Avenue, Suite N-200 
Montgomery, AL 36130 
 
Dear Susan: 
 
The Alabama Network of Children’s Advocacy Centers (ANCAC) would like to formally request $5,000,000 in ARPA 
funding from the Expenditure Category “to respond to the far-reaching public health and negative economic 
impacts of the pandemic”.   The ANCAC consists of 47 Children’s Advocacy Centers (CACs) serving all 67 counties in 
Alabama.  A Children’s Advocacy Center is the one non-profit that serves as the first stop for children victimized by 
sexual abuse, severe physical abuse, criminal neglect and/or who have witnessed a violent crime.  
 
At its core, the model is about teamwork- bringing the agency professionals together to put the needs of the child 
victim first.  CACs provide a safe, child-friendly environment where law enforcement, child protective services, 
prosecution, victim advocates, medical and mental health professionals can share information and develop 
effective, coordinated strategies sensitive to the needs of each unique case and child.  It is the goal of all local 
centers to reduce trauma to child victims and their involved family members by offering six core services. 
 

 
 
During the first year of Covid-19, caseloads dropped by more than 17% in Alabama.  The pandemic created a 
conglomeration of risk factors both for parents and children which increased the likelihood of child abuse and 
neglect, domestic violence, and mental health concerns.   The public health measures used to reduce the spread of 
Covid-19, reduced contact of children with professionals, mandated reporters, and social support systems who 
would otherwise have been the first line of support and protection for these children.  In addition, many children 
were forced to stay at with their offenders.   Given the reduction of preventative services, limitation of mandated 
reporter access, and reduced ability of child welfare to investigate and provide services, the rates of abuse increased 
in number, intensity and severity. 
 
Even more, CACs were already operating at full capacity; and this was before they returned to the anticipated pre-
pandemic caseloads.  As children returned to school, churches and engaged in other community activities there was 
a large spike in reports, substantiated cases and services required by child protection workers. The CACs in Alabama 
saw a 13% increase in Forensic Interviews and Medical Referrals and a 20% increase in Evidence-based mental 
health sessions in 2021 while revenues decreased by 20%.  A significant funding source for ANCAC members, and 
other victim service providers in Alabama has been federal funding through the Victims of Crime Act (VOCA) which 
has experienced dramatically reduced funding over the past four years.   
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Congress passed the VOCA Fix Act but it will take multiple years to replenish the Crime Victims Fund.  The ARPA 
Funds will serve as emergency dollars to bridge this gap.  CACs were frontline workers during COVID but ANCAC did 
not receive additional funding from COIVD Relief Funding. With this requested funding, it is anticipated that each 
center would be positively impacted with the funding needed to provide the crisis intervention and mental health 
treatment allowable in the ARPA guidelines.  The ANCAC would like to propose the following programs to be 
considered for ARPA Funding. 
 

• MDT Collaboration and Professional Development-  
o Peer Review for all disciplines 
o Multidisciplinary Trainings for CACs, Law Enforcement, DHR, District Attorneys, and Medical 

Professionals 
• Direct Services- 

o Forensic Interviews, Victim and Family Advocacy, Evidence-Based Trauma-Focused Therapy 
o Prevention Programs- Darkness to Light, School-Based Education 
o Interpreting services for non-English speaking families 
o Medical Examinations and Referrals 

• Facility and Technology upgrades to improve organizational capacity- 
o Case Management software 
o Access for tele-mental health and Outcome Measurement Systems 
o Diagnostic screening tests 
o Technology upgrades 
o Capital improvements to improve service delivery 
o Projects for organizational capacity 

 

  
 

 
The ANCAC will serve as the administrator of the funds.  The ANCAC will monitor and approve expenditures, allocate 
funds and complete all quarterly and annual reports required by the Executive Budget Office.  With your support 
and funding, CACs can continue to provide quality, direct services to thousands of children affected by the isolation 
and injustices during the pandemic. Thank you for your continued support and consideration.  Please do not hesitate 
to contact me at (334.546.5257) if you need additional information or have questions.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
Lynn Bius 
 
Lynn Bius, State Executive Director 
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